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March 27, 2017 
 
Honorable Mayor Jonathan P. Labonte 
Auburn City Council Members 
RE:   Proposed FY 2018 Capital Improvement Program 
 
Dear Mayor and Councilors: 
 
The proposed FY 2018 Auburn Capital Improvement Program is hereby submitted for 
your review in accordance with the provisions of the City Charter. 

2018 CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT 
Introduction 
 
The Capital Improvement Plan for Auburn (“CIP”) for fiscal year 2018 is enclosed.  The 
City of Auburn Capital Improvement Plan, updated annually, is a five year plan that 
serves as a multi –year planning instrument.  The expectation is looking longer-term will 
bring stability over time, to requests.   While the overall plan takes a five year look at the 
needs of the city the focus will be on the projects requested for the upcoming fiscal 
year.  Finally, the initial presentation of the CIP includes all needs of the City to sustain 
operations.   
 
As usual the CIP includes a spreadsheet for FY 2018 by expenditure and department, 
including the intended source of funds.  And a more detailed sheet of expenditures 
planned for this year. 
 
Charter Requirements 
 

1. A clear general summary of its contents; 
2. Identification of the long-term goals of the community; 
3. A list of all capital improvements and other capital expenditures which are 

proposed to be undertaken during the fiscal years next ensuing, with appropriate 
supporting information as to the necessity of each; 

4. Cost estimates and recommended time schedules for each improvement or 
other capital expenditures; 

5. Method of financing upon which each capital expenditure is to be reliant; 
6. The estimated annual cost of operating and maintaining the facilities to be 

constructed or acquired; 
7. A commentary on how the plan addresses the sustainability of the community 

and the region of which it is a part; and 
8. Methods to measure outcomes and performance of the capital plan related to 

the long-term goals of the community. 
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Long-term Goals 
 
 
The goals of the City of Auburn focus on these 4 general areas.  (These are in no 
particular order of importance.) 
 

1. Economic Development 
2. Education 
3. Citizen Engagement 
4. Strong Neighborhoods. 

 
The City Council also acknowledges that there is a general category that serves as a 
“catch-all” for items outside of these 4 areas. 
 
Consensus of the Council also requires that we remain aware of the overall cost of 
services and taxes.   That approach admits that there must be a limit to the amount of 
spending and debt service the City may afford.  This leads me to suggest that the CIP 
also has a final, general goal, “to assure that the assets of the City are maintained in a 
fiscally responsible manner.”  Following this approach recognizes that neglect or 
underfunding the capital needs of the City results in long-term increased costs. 
 
Cost and Schedule 
 
Please see attached spreadsheet at the end of the memo. 
 
 
Status 
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Outcomes and Performance 
 

PERFORMANCE 
MEASURES 

MEASURE GOALS FY 
2015 

FY 
2016 

 
Bond Funding 
Management 
 

 
100% of all items funded in prior year are started 
(meaning done, out to bid, or pending) 

 

85% 20% 

 
Bond Rating 

 Bonds were secured and the City sustained its 
current bond rating  Aa3 Aa3 

 FY 15 FY 16 FY 17  Unexpended
Description Dept Original Revised Actual Actual To Date Total Exp Encumbered (Over exp)

 Budget Budget 2/29/2017

2014 GO BONDS (FY 14-15)
Subtotal 2014 Bonds 6,497,232.00       6,847,232.00    1,455,607.77       3,198,191.29 571,250.09     5,225,049.15    122,686.19     1,499,496.66     

2015 GO BONDS (FY 15-16)

Hasty Building Repairs Rec 75,000.00             75,000.00          51,046.44       17,375.00       68,421.44          3,150.00         3,428.56             
Library Building Improvements Admin 60,000.00             60,000.00          -                      60,000.00           
Natural Gas Conversion-Eng 5 Fire 95,000.00             95,000.00          93,530.16       1,268.00         94,798.16          201.84                
Efficiencies-Cental Fire Fire 65,000.00             65,000.00          14,830.00       41,557.65       56,387.65          8,422.60         189.75                
Pettingil l  Ball  Field-Renovation Rec 93,000.00             93,000.00          995.00             995.00               92,005.00           
Airport - Grant Match Airport 50,000.00             50,000.00          6,800.00         6,800.00            43,200.00           
Major Drainage Eng 500,000.00           500,000.00       140,219.58     46,897.51       187,117.09       92,726.38       220,156.53        
Playground Equipment PS 40,000.00             40,000.00          -                      -                   40,000.00           
Road Reconstruction Eng 1,000,000.00       1,000,000.00    463,984.39     533,836.94     997,821.33       2,178.67         0.00                     
Reclamation/Resurfacing Eng 1,000,000.00       1,000,000.00    74,823.32       739,569.31     814,392.63       64,989.85       120,617.52        
Sidewalks Eng 200,000.00           200,000.00       20,311.48       20,311.48          100,410.76     79,277.76           
MDOT Match Eng 700,000.00           700,000.00       21,053.63       838,088.11     859,141.74       132,280.17     (291,421.91)       
School Department Educ 1,024,500.00       1,024,500.00    59,043.30       523,711.85     582,755.15       441,744.85        
Subtotal 2015 Bonds 5,700,000.00       5,853,178.61    1,853,178.78 2,770,410.85 4,623,589.63    404,158.43     825,430.55        

2016 GO BONDS (FY 16-17)

Contingency Admin 10,000.00             10,000.00          32.10               32.10                  9,967.90             
Bond Issuance Costs Admin -                         -                      57,489.46       57,489.46          (57,489.46)         
Ash Landfil l  Sewer Main Eng 250,000.00           250,000.00       24,160.45       24,160.45          38,006.00       187,833.55        
Hasty Improvements Fac 320,000.00           320,000.00       77,293.00       77,293.00          242,707.00        
Senior Center Rec 95,000.00             95,000.00          5,985.00         5,985.00            81,267.41       7,747.59             
Dangerous Buildings E&CD 100,000.00           100,000.00       29,935.84       29,935.84          19,038.19       51,025.97           
Comp Plan Property Acquisition E&CD 150,000.00           150,000.00       -                      150,000.00        
Major Drainage Eng 350,000.00           350,000.00       -                      135,619.42     214,380.58        
Road Reconstruction Eng 1,000,000.00       1,000,000.00    -                      1,000,000.00     
Reclamation/Resurfacing Eng 3,000,000.00       3,000,000.00    6,745.50         6,745.50            709,740.08     2,283,514.42     
MDOT Match Eng 500,000.00           500,000.00       -                      1,542.64         498,457.36        
7 Yd Plow Trucks PS 225,000.00           225,000.00       16,886.00       16,886.00          129,900.00     78,214.00           
School Department Educ 1,500,000.00       1,500,000.00    102,031.45     102,031.45       1,397,968.55     
Subtotal 2015 Bonds 7,500,000.00       7,500,000.00    -                   320,558.80     320,558.80       1,115,113.74 6,064,327.46     

Total Expenses 19,697,232.00     20,200,410.61  1,455,607.77       5,051,370.07 3,662,219.74 10,169,197.58  1,641,958.36 8,389,254.67     

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM - Fund 3000

 CURRENT STATUS OF BONDED PROJECTS

FY 16-17
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Sustainability 
 
Sustainability has two concepts that must be acknowledged.  The first is the core 
principal that assets are maintained such that they do not deteriorate to the point of 
being destroyed or beyond repair.  The second concept identifies that the City of 
Auburn can only afford to sustain a certain annual expense.  The job of the staff and 
Council is to strike that balance the best way possible.   
 
The following chart shows the amount of debt issued and retired over the last seven 
years. 
 

 
 
Since FY 10 the City has reduced the total outstanding debt by $15,484,199. It is my goal 
to keep the debt service payments at 12% - 14% of the total operating budget as 
recommended by our bond advisors. This is the range that bond rating agencies look 
favorably on. Less than this the bond rating agencies feel that the City in not addressing 
their infrastructure needs and more than this makes them concerned about the ability 
to repay the debt.  These efforts in conjunction with other sound management policies 
should continue to support or improve the bond rating. 
 
 
Below is a table that shows what the City of Auburn’s legal debt limitation is. This 
statutory analysis needs to be reviewed with the understanding of the City’s capacity to 
meet debt service payments. 

Debt Service Analysis

Outstanding Outstanding
Debt at Beginning Debt Debt Debt at End of

of Fiscal Year Issued Retirement Fiscal Year

FY 10-11 $66,344,595 $8,344,565 $8,535,485 $66,153,675
FY 11-12 $66,153,675 $4,500,000 $8,816,079 $61,837,596
FY 12-13 $61,837,596 $7,260,074 $8,006,078 $61,091,592
FY 13-14 $61,091,592 $5,896,403 $8,496,994 $58,491,001
FY 14-15 $58,491,001 $7,298,875 $8,683,541 $57,106,335
FY 15-16 $57,106,335 $5,853,315 $8,648,094 $54,311,556
FY 16-17 $54,311,556 $5,040,000 $8,682,080 $50,669,476

Average Debt Issued FY 10 - FY 16 $6,313,319
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The most significant impact to the City of Auburn being sustainable is investment in road 
infrastructure.  Auburn’s local roads currently have zero funding in the operating budget 
and the $5.8 million recommended in engineering is part of five year plan that will 
reconstruct or reclaim only 10% of the roads over the next 10 years.  That results in 90% of 
Auburn roads seeing no pavement or construction.   
 
In order to become sustainable Auburn must strategically budget more operating funds 
for surface maintenance.  Surface maintenance would entail dragging shimming a 
road and then placing a surface coat of pavement approximately 3.4” to 1” thick.  This 
type of work will sustain roads while reconstruction or reclamation projects are 
scheduled.  Additionally maintenance funds utilized for the next ten years can be used 

Table 12

CITY OF AUBURN, MAINE
Legal Debt Management

Last Ten Years
Computation of Legal Debt Margin

June 30, 2016

Total State Valuation 1,963,550,000$     
Legal Debt Limitation:

15% of State Valuation 294,532,500          

Debt Applicable to Debt Limitation:

Dollar Legal State
Purpose Percentage Amount Amount Maximum Valuation

Municipal & School 15.0% 294,532,500$  55,170,858            18.73% 2.81%

Margin for Additional Borrowing: 239,361,642$        

Legal Debt Debt Legal Debt Debt Outstanding/
Limit Outstanding Margin Legal Debt Limit

2006 248,737,500     68,987,200      179,750,300    27.7%
2007 288,330,000     72,629,000      215,701,000    25.2%
2008 313,005,000     70,267,000      242,738,000    22.4%
2009 297,240,000     67,925,000      229,315,000    22.9%
2010 308,167,500     65,973,000      242,194,500    21.4%
2011 298,770,000     65,461,000      233,309,000    21.9%
2012 297,037,500     61,239,000      235,798,500    20.6%
2013 293,160,000     59,534,323      293,160,000    20.3%
2014 288,930,000     56,826,591      288,930,000    19.7%
2015 294,532,500     55,170,858      239,361,642    18.7%

Last Ten Fiscal Years

Bonded General Obligation Debt

Legal Maximum As a Percent of

Historical Legal Debt Margin
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after the ten years to protect and sustain the reconstruction and reclamation projects 
done today. 
 
Public Services Director Dan Goyette has shared that a maintenance program that 
would stabilize the remaining 90%of local roads would require $1,000,000 per year.  Due 
to both staff capacity and financial availability this is too much to add to the operating 
budget in one year.  In addition the City cannot afford the full funding of $5.8 million in 
road construction bonding and sustain the remaining capital assets. 
 
Overall, the City of Auburn can only sustain a total general obligation debt service of 
$5-$7 million per year, totaling approximately $70 million.   
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  MAINE STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION 
 

23 State House Station 
AUGUSTA, MAINE  04333 

 
 
 
STATE OF MAINE 

The State Board of Education held a regular monthly meeting on September 14, 
2016 at Medomak Valley High School, Waldoboro, Maine.  The following 

members were present: Vice Chair Jana Lapoint; John Bird; Nichi Farnham; 
Peter Geiger; Heidi Sampson; Jane Sexton; Ande Smith; Noa Sreden; and Elise 
McKendry. 

 
Excused: Chair, Martha Harris and Wilson Hess 
 

Also present were:  Scott Brown, Director of School Construction Programs;  
Robert Hasson, Director of Certification; Aaron Chadbourne, Senior Policy 

Advisor, Office of the Governor; and Mary Becker, Secretary Associate, State 
Board of Education. 
 

CALLED TO ORDER: 
 

Vice Chair Jana Lapoint called the meeting to order at 1:00 PM.   
 
VISION STATEMENT: 

 
Read by student member, Noa Sreden:  The Vision of the State Board is to 
ensure Maine public school students graduate with the skills, knowledge, and 

principles to be responsible American citizens; self-directed and dedicated to 
making contributions to society by pursuing further education and 

employment. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 

 
MOVED by Peter Geiger, seconded by Jane Sexton, and unanimously voted by 

those present to approve the August 8, 2016 minutes as amended.  
 
MOVED by Peter Geiger, seconded by Jane Sexton, and unanimously voted by 

those present to approve the September 2, 2016 minutes as written. 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS:  
 
Construction Committee (Peter Geiger):  

The Construction Committee met on September 2, 2016 as scheduled. 
 

 Deputy Commissioner Beardsley discussed with the Committee initiating 
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the next rating cycle for the Major Capital School Construction Program.  

 The Committee voted unanimously to send the Major Capital School 

Construction Consideration of Additions to the Approved Projects List to 
the full Board recommending that it be approved.   

 The Committee received a presentation from Bill Webster, 
Superintendent, regarding the City of Lewiston’s work with the National 

Park Service on the land conversion process for the recently approved 
elementary school project.  The land it is being built on is under 

restriction.  This does not affect the Board, it is more the city of Lewiston 
versus the restrictions on the department of that   

 

The next Construction Committee meeting is scheduled for Friday, September 
30, 2016.  The meeting will be held in room 500 of the Cross State Office 
Building.  The approved minutes will be posted on the State Board website. 

 
Certification and Higher Education (Nichi Farnham): 

The Certification and Higher Education Committee did not meet on August 24, 
2016, as scheduled.  

The next Certification and Higher Education Committee meeting is scheduled 

for Wednesday, September 28, 2016.  The meeting will be held in room 538 of 
the Cross State Office building.  The approved minutes will be posted on the 

State Board website. 

Career and Technical Education (Heidi Sampson): 

The Career and Technical Education (CTE) Committee met on September 1, 

2016, as scheduled.   
 

 Fred Woodman did a presentation on the Bridge Year Program 

 Overview of the Perkins Funding that will go before the full Board 

 Reviewed the specifics on the CTE portion of the Board’s Strategic Plan 
 

The next CTE Committee meeting is scheduled for Thursday, September 29, 
2016.  The meeting will be held in room 538 of the Cross State Office building.  

The approved minutes will be posted on the State Board website. 
 
NEW BUSINESS:  

 
MAJOR CAPITAL SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION PROGRAM; CONSIDERATION OF 
ADDITIONS TO THE APPROVED PROJECTS LIST FOR RATING CYCLE 2010-

2011 
 

STATEMENT OF FACT:  The State Board of Education designated six capital 
projects (1-6) to the Major Capital Construction’s Approved Projects List on 
January 11, 2012.  On April 9, 2014 the Board designated an additional six 

capital projects (7-12.)  On August 8, 2016 the Board designated two additional 
capital projects (13-14).  The Deputy Commissioner is now recommending that 

an additional two projects (15-16) be added to the Approved Projects List.  
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Approval would allow the Department to work with the school districts in 
developing recommendations and timelines for each project. 

 
DEPUTY COMMISSIONER’S RECOMMENDATION:  The Deputy Commissioner 

recommends that the State Board of Education designate the following projects 
for placement on the Approved Projects List.  The proposed projects are in 
priority order. 

 
 15. RSU #24 Sullivan   Sumner Memorial High School 
 16. Auburn School Department   Edward Little High School 

  
It is further recommended that Section 6.2.F., Time Limitations, ¶1, be waived 

by the State Board of Education until a workable plan for Concept Approval has 
been developed by the Department and the designated school systems.  The 
Department will provide the State Board with periodic updates on the status of 

progress toward Concept Approvals of the two designated projects. 
 

CONSTRUCTION COMMITTEE’S RECOMMENDATION:  On September 2, 2016 
the Construction Committee voted unanimously to recommend that the State 
Board of Education support the Deputy Commissioner’s recommendation to 

add the two additional projects listed above to the Approved Projects List and 
approve the time limitations waiver as presented. 
 

MOVED by Heidi Sampson, seconded by Peter Geiger, and unanimously voted 
by those present to support the Deputy Commissioner’s recommendation to add 

the two additional projects listed above to the Approved Projects List and 
approve the time limitations waiver as presented. 
 

REQUEST APPROVAL OF THE QUARTERLY REPORT OF THE MAINE CARL D. 
PERKINS GRANT AS AUTHORIZED UNDER THE CARL D. PERKINS CAREER 
AND TECHNICAL EDUCATION ACT OF 2006 (P.L. 109-270) 

 
As a condition for the receipt of Federal funds to support vocational 

and technical education, §122 of the recently reauthorized Carl D. 
Perkins Career and Technical Education Act of 2006 (P.L. 109-270) 
requires a designated “eligible agency” in each State, in Maine’s 

case, the State Board of Education to submit a State Plan for 
Career and Technical Education.  This plan was approved by the 

State Board on March 12, 2008.  Further requirements are as 
follows: 

‘‘SEC. 121. STATE ADMINISTRATION. 

‘‘(a) ELIGIBLE AGENCY RESPONSIBILITIES.—The responsibilities 
of an eligible agency under this title shall include: 
‘‘(3) convening and meeting as an eligible agency (consistent with 

State law and procedure for the conduct of such meetings) at such 
time as the eligible agency determines necessary to carry out the 

eligible agency’s responsibilities under this title, but not less than 4 
times annually;  
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The State Board Chair requested, in accordance with Title 20-A, Section 405, 7, 

that the Board receives a quarterly financial report from the Career and 
Technical Education (CTE) team and the Department of Financial and 

Administrative Services (DAFS). We would like to submit this report as the 
fourth and final report for FY2016.  
 

RECOMMENDATION:  The State Board approve the Quarterly report for the 
period of 
April 1, 2016 through June 30, 2016, of the State of Maine Five-Year Plan 

for Career and Technical Education under the Carl D. Perkins Career and 
Technical Education Act of 2006 (P.L.109-270)  

 
MOVED by Heidi Sampson, seconded by Peter Geiger, and unanimously 
voted by those present to approve the Quarterly report for the period of 

April 1, 2016 through June 30, 2016, of the State of Maine Five-Year Plan 
for Career and Technical Education under the Carl D. Perkins Career and 

Technical Education Act of 2006 (P.L.109-270)  
 
CONSIDERATION OF THE REPORT OF FINDINGS REGARDING THE REQUEST 

OF CORNELL UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK AND THE UNIVERSITY OF NEW 
HAMPSHIRE TO RECEIVE AUTHORIZATION TO OFFER ACADEMIC CREDIT 
PROGRAMS IN THE STATE OF MAINE 

 
BACKGROUND:  The State Board of Education voted on August 8, 2016 to 

accept the report of findings.  The report was based on information obtained at 
the July 15, 2016 interview with academicians and administrators from the 
University of New Hampshire and Cornell University by video conference and 

supplemental information requested by the review team.  On July 28, 2016, Dr. 
David Townsend, the chair of the review team submitted the report to the Maine 

Department of Education.  Both the University of New Hampshire and Cornell 
University had an opportunity to review the report for errors of fact. 
 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the State Board of Education vote to approve 
Cornell University and the University of New Hampshire’s request to receive 

authorization to offer academic credit programs in the State of Maine from 
September 14, 2016 until September 14, 2021. 
 

MOVED by Heidi Sampson, seconded by John Bird, and unanimously voted by 
those present to approve Cornell University and the University of New 

Hampshire’s request to receive authorization to offer academic credit programs 
in the State of Maine from September 14, 2016 until September 14, 2021. 
 

CONSIDERATION OF THE REPORT OF FINDINGS REGARDING THE REQUEST 
OF ENDICOTT COLLEGE TO RECEIVE DEGREE GRANTING AUTHORIZATION 

TO OFFER ACADEMIC CREDIT PROGRAMS IN THE STATE OF MAINE 
 
BACKGROUND:  At the June 15, 2016 meeting, the State Board of Education 

voted to accept the Report of Findings for the Endicott College application to 

143



 

 5 

receive degree granting authorization.  On May 26, 2016 under the 
chairpersonship of Dr. Bruno Hicks, the review team interviewed the Endicott 

College academic administrators by video conference and the Maine Educator’s 
Consortium Director Ms. Donna Cameron by face-to-face.  The Report of 

Findings was compiled using information obtained from the interviews and 
supplementary data requested by the review team. 
 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the State Board of Education vote to approve 
Endicott College’s application for degree granting authority in the State of Maine 

under the following conditions:  that Endicott College be granted probationary 
approval from September 14, 2016 to July 31, 2017 and be required to develop 
and submit a self-study report to the Maine Department of Education no later 

than ninety days prior to lapse of approval period.  The Self-study would 
include documentation that Endicott College has met their commitment to the 

Maine Department of Education, and has assessed and addressed the progress 
of the team’s recommendations associated with Standards A, D and H.  
Following review of the Self-study by a new review team (appointed by the State 

Board of Education) a recommendation will be made to the State Board of 
Education as to whether Endicott College’s approval should be extended. 

 
MOVED by Nichi Farnham, seconded by Heidi Sampson, and unanimously 
voted by those present to approve Endicott College’s application for degree 

granting authority in the State of Maine under the following conditions:  that 
Endicott College be granted probationary approval from September 14, 2016 to 

July 31, 2017 and be required to develop and submit a self-study report to the 
Maine Department of Education no later than ninety days prior to lapse of 
approval period.  The Self-study would include documentation that Endicott 

College has met their commitment to the Maine Department of Education, and 
has assessed and addressed the progress of the team’s recommendations 

associated with Standards A, D and H.  Following review of the Self-study by a 
new review team (appointed by the State Board of Education) a recommendation 
will be made to the State Board of Education as to whether Endicott College’s 

approval should be extended. 
 

APPROVAL OF THE REVIEW TEAM FOR THE BOWDOIN COLLEGE STATE 
PROGRAM REVIEW 
 

BACKGROUND:  Bowdoin College has requested a campus visitation to review 
their Educator Preparation Program and be granted State program approval. 
 

The Education Department has three faculty members, a placement 
coordinator, and an administrative coordinator.  There are currently two 

interdisciplinary majors (mathematics and education; physics and education), 
and two minors (education studies; teaching) offered.  Of these programs, both 
majors and the teaching minor fulfill eligibility requirements for application to 

our Bowdoin Teacher Scholars certification program in secondary English, 
social studies, math, life science, physical science, or K-12 world language.  

Bowdoin Teacher Scholars may complete their practicum experience and 
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accompanying seminar during a spring semester of their junior or senior year, 
or within two years of graduation.   

 
An on-site State program approval visit to Bowdoin College is scheduled for 

October 23-25, 2016. 
  
In accordance with Chapter 114, potential State visitation team members have 

been selected for the State Board’s consideration. 
 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the State Board of Education approve the list for 
potential State team members for the Bowdoin College state program approval 
visit schedule for October 23-25, 2016 and designate  Dr. Tom Edwards from 

Thomas College to be the state team chair. 
 

MOVED by Nichi Farnham, seconded by John Bird, and unanimously voted by 
those present to approve the list for potential State team members for the 
Bowdoin College state program approval visit schedule for October 23-25, 2016 

and designate Dr. Tom Edwards from Thomas College to be the state team 
chair. 

 
APPROVAL OF THE REVIEW TEAM FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF MAINE AT 
PRESQUE ISLE (UMPI) STATE PROGRAM APPROVAL VISIT 

 
BACKGROUND:  The College of Education at the University of Maine at Presque 
Isle (UMPI) has requested a campus visitation to review their Educator 

Preparation Program and be granted State program approval. 
 

The College of Education consists of majors in Elementary Education, 
Secondary Education, and Physical Education. Within the Elementary 
Education major, students may elect concentrations in English, Social Studies, 

Mathematics, Science, Art, Early Childhood Education, and Special Education. 
Secondary majors can elect concentrations in Mathematics, Science, Biology, 

and English. The Physical Education program leads to K- 12 certification. The 
College of Education offers an alternative route to certification for students who 
have completed an undergraduate degree and then wish to pursue teacher 

certification, and an Associate’s Degree for Special Education Paraprofessionals. 
 

An on-site State program approval visit to UMPI is scheduled to be conducted 
from noon, Sunday, October 16 through October 19, 2015.   
 

In accordance with Chapter 114, potential State visitation team members have 
been selected for the State Board’s consideration. 

 
RECOMMENDATION:   That the State Board of Education approve the list for 
potential State team members for the University of Maine at Presque Isle state 

program approval visit schedule for October 16-19, 2016 and designate  Dr. 
Lane Clarke from the University of New England to be the state team chair. 
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Proposed Review Team 

 
 

University of 
Maine at Presque 

Isle 

 Educator Preparation Program Review 
Team Roster:  October 16-19, 2016 

 1. Lane Clarke (Chair) 

University of New England 
lclarke@une.edu 

207-602-2682 

 2. Barbara Moody 

Husson University 
moodyb@husson.edu 
207-992-4988 

 3. Pamela Thompson 

Thomas College 
thompsonp@thomas.edu 
207.859.1111 

 4. Julie DellaMattera 
The University of Maine 

julie.dellamattera@maine.edu 
207-581-3118 

 5. Tom Hancock 
Saint Joseph’s College 

thancock@sjcme.edu 
207-893-7929 

 6. Heather Ball 
University of Maine at Machias 
hball@maine.edu 

207-255-1381 

State Board 
Observer 

 Ande Smith 

 
 
 

MOVED by Nichi Farnham, seconded by Jane Sexton, and unanimously voted 
by those present to approve the list for potential State team members for the 

University of Maine at Presque Isle state program approval visit schedule for 
October 16-19, 2016 and designate Dr. Lane Clarke from the University of New 
England to be the state team chair. 

 
ELECT VOTING DELEGATE FOR THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE 

BOARDS OF EDUCATION (NASBE) ANNUAL MEETING 
 
MOVED by Peter Geiger, seconded by Jane Sexton, and unanimously voted by 

those present to appoint Martha Harris as the voting delegate at the National 
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Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) annual business meeting in 
October 2016. 

 
MOVED by Nichi Farnham, seconded by Peter Geiger, and unanimously voted 

by those present to appoint Jana Lapoint to serve as the alternate voting 
delegate at the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) 
annual business meeting in October 2016.    

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION: 
 

The Board went into executive session to discuss a student transfer appeal at 
2:00 PM, with voting members only in attendance.  The Board returned to the 

regular business meeting at 2:06 PM. 
 
STUDENT TRANSFER APPEALS: 

 
MOTION by Nichi Farnham, seconded by Peter Geiger, and unanimously voted 

by those present to uphold the Deputy Commissioner’s decision on the transfer 

of MF.  The transfer is denied. 

OFFICER’S REPORTS:   

Chair, Martha Harris (written report read by Vice Chair Jana Lapoint) 
 

 On August 11, she attended the Maine Teacher of the Year semi-finalist 
event at the University of Maine Orono (UMO).  The seven teachers (an 
eighth dropped out due to a new position she had taken) each gave a five 

to six minute speech on a topic of their choice.  The group had to grade 
them on a 1 to 4 rubric.  They had a great lunch and had time to mix and 
mingle.  In the afternoon, each candidate was asked three questions – one 

about classroom issues, one about leadership and one about policy.  The 
group had to grade them on a 1 to 5 rubric.  It was very difficult because 

they were all terrific.  The next day, Martha spent six hours reading their 
portfolios.  When she left the building at 6:45 pm, there was no one 
around.  Portfolios could have maximum score of 100.  Her lowest was 

85.  Again, they were all terrific.  Anyone of the seven would have made a 
terrific Teacher of the Year, and they make terrific county teachers of the 

year.  There are now three finalists.  Thank you to Peter Geiger for letting 
her have this wonderful experience. 

 On August 25, she attended the grand opening of the Central Community 

Elementary School in Corinth.  Peter Geiger spoke on behalf of the Board.  
It was an exciting event. 

 On September 2, the Board held a special meeting to review student 

transfer appeals.  Thanks again to all Board members for their time and 
effort. 

 Also on September 2, she attended the Construction Committee meeting 
and Agenda Review with Deputy Commissioner Beardsley. 
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they invite the kids into their laboratory.  Jane shared her visit with the 
Board.  If any Board members are aware of any STEM projects, please let 

Jane know so she can visit the schools.  
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS: 
 

 Submit travel and expense account vouchers to Mary at the end of this 

meeting.  
 Maine School Management Association (MSMA) Fall Conference – The 

conference is scheduled for October 27 and 28, 2016 and will be held at 

the Augusta Civic Center.  Let Martha Harris know if you are interested in 
participating in a clinic at the conference. 

 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 

MOVED by John Bird, seconded by Peter Geiger, and unanimously voted by 
those present to adjourn the September 14, 2016 State Board of Education 

meeting at 2:40 PM.  
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